

Rt. Hon. DAVID LAMMY MP

House of Commons London SW1A 0AA

Member of Parliament for Tottenham

Tel: 020 7219 0767 Fax: 020 7219 0357 twitter:@davidlammy www.davidlammy.co.uk

Professor Louise Richardson Vice Chancellor University of Oxford University of Offices Wellington Square Oxford OX1 2JD

25th October 2017

Dear Professor Richardson and Professor Toope

Re: Access to Oxford and Cambridge

We are writing to you regarding access to the universities of Oxford and Cambridge following the publication of data under the Freedom of Information Act which painted a very troubling picture. We are united in our acknowledgement of and support for the outstanding education that your universities provide, but our elite universities must not be elitist, drawing up the ladder to success and reinforcing privilege.

Whilst we welcome commitments that you have made to improving access and widening participation both in agreements with the Office for Fair Access and elsewhere, the data shows that sufficient progress is not being made. The universities of Oxford and Cambridge continue to draw the overwhelming majority of their students from a small minority both in terms of geography and socio-economic background.

It is of grave concern that the proportion of offers made to applicants from the top two social classes has increased since 2010. The universities of Oxford and Cambridge receive over £800 million each year directly from the taxes paid by our constituents, including the huge swathes of the country that are hugely under-represented with regards to the number of offers made to students from Oxbridge. The fact that a quarter of all students – almost 9,000 – are drawn from just eight local education authority areas, whereas the bottom eight areas account for just 39 is symptomatic of a huge regional disparity in access that requires urgent action.

We are disappointed that students from more affluent areas of London, the Home Counties and the South East more generally receive such a disproportionate number of offers. We know first-hand that talent exists right across the country and that talented young people in our own areas would benefit hugely from an Oxbridge education.

We are also deeply disappointed that a large number of Oxbridge colleges did not make a single offer to a Black student each year. The Government has set the tone on transparency and openness in the recent racial disparity unit, and we urge you to take action to address the under-representation of ethnic minorities at Oxbridge.

Much more work is required to find the most talented students who may be from disadvantaged backgrounds, lack the confidence or support networks to apply to Oxbridge or live in parts of the country and attend schools that do not traditionally send many students to Oxbridge. We call on you to take the initiative in directly contacting talented and straight A students, whether following GCSE, AS Level or A Level results, and in reaching out to parts



Rt. Hon. DAVID LAMMY MP

House of Commons London SW1A 0AA

Member of Parliament for Tottenham

Tel: 020 7219 0767 Fax: 020 7219 0357 twitter:@davidlammy www.davidlammy.co.uk

of our society and our country that are under-represented.

It is clear that a diffuse college admissions system has created a patchwork situation, with some colleges working hard to widen access and others lagging far behind. We believe that for real and sustained progress to be achieved consideration must be given to a more centralised admissions process and means to address the shortcomings of what can be a highly subjective collegiate admissions system.

The evidence suggests that a foundation year model is an effective method of improving access for students from under-represented backgrounds, and all but one of the first intake to the Lady Margaret Hall foundation year subsequently secured full places. The universities of Oxford and Cambridge and their constituent colleges certainly have the wealth and income to fund foundation years, and if colleges are committed to improving access and widening participation then this model or similar models to attract and support students from under-represented and disadvantaged backgrounds should be rolled out across all colleges without delay.

An Oxbridge education is still seen as a golden ticket into a top job and the universities of Oxford and Cambridge – supported by significant taxpayer funding – still hold the key to a job in our top professions. Whilst we do not doubt that you are aware of your responsibility to ensure that the most talented students, regardless of their background, apply and are offered a place to study at our top universities, we call on you to set out exactly what steps you will be taking to address this situation and make good on this responsibility.

Yours sincerely

Rt Hon David Lammy MP, Minister for Higher Education 2007-10

Angela Rayner MP, Shadow Secretary of State for Education
Gordon Marsden MP, Shadow Minister for Higher Education, Further Education and Skills
Dawn Butler MP, Shadow Secretary of State for Women and Equalities
Rt Hon Robert Halfon MP, Chair, Education Select Committee

Debbie Abrahams MP
Heidi Alexander MP
Rushanara Ali MP
Mike Amesbury MP
Tonia Antoniazzi MP
Rt Hon Hilary Benn MP
Clive Betts MP
Roberta Blackman Woods MP
Tracy Brabin MP
Kevin Brennan MP
Chris Bryant MP

Karen Buck MP
Rt Hon Liam Byrne MP
Ruth Cadbury MP
Julie Cooper MP
Rosie Cooper MP
Rt Hon Yvette Cooper MP
Marsha de Cordova MP
Jon Cruddas MP
Judith Cummins MP
Jim Cunningham MP
Nic Dakin MP



Rt. Hon. DAVID LAMMY MP

House of Commons London SW1A 0AA

Member of Parliament for Tottenham

Tel: 020 7219 0767 Fax: 020 7219 0357 twitter:@davidlammy www.davidlammy.co.uk

Geraint Davies MP Emma Dent Coad MP Tan Dhesi MP Jack Dromey MP David Drew MP Rosie Duffield MP Louise Ellman MP Chris Elmore MP Rt Hon Caroline Flint MP Yvonne Fovarque MP James Frith MP Paul Flynn MP Hugh Gaffney MP Mike Gapes MP Ruth George MP Preet Gill MP Mary Glindon MP Helen Goodman MP Kate Green MP David Hanson MP Harriet Harman MP Helen Hayes MP Mike Hill MP Rt Hon Margaret Hodge MP Sharon Hodgson MP Rt Hon George Howarth MP Rupa Hug MP Dan Jarvis MP Diana Johnson MP Helen Jones MP Kevan Jones MP Susan Elan Jones MP Barbara Keeley MP Liz Kendall MP Afzal Khan MP Stephen Kinnock MP Clive Lewis MP Ivan Lewis MP

Caroline Lucas MP

Ian Lucas MP

Justin Madders MP Shabana Mahmood MP Seema Malhotra MP Kerry McCarthy MP Siobhain McDonagh MP Andy McDonald MP Alison McGovern MP Liz McInnes MP Madeleine Moon MP Stephen Morgan MP Lisa Nandy MP Jared O'Mara MP Kate Osamor MP Joanne Platt MP Luke Pollard MP Lucy Powell MP Yasmin Qureshi MP Steve Reed MP Ellie Reeves MP Matt Rodda MP Lloyd Russell-Moyle MP Joan Ryan MP Naz Shah MP Barry Sheerman MP Paula Sherriff MP Tulip Siddig MP Cat Smith MP Eleanor Smith MP Jo Stevens MP Gareth Thomas MP Rt Hon Stephen Timms MP Anna Turley MP Karl Turner MP Derek Twigg MP Chuka Umunna MP Thelma Walker MP Catherine West MP Paul Williams MP Chris Williamson MP John Woodcock MP

CC: Jo Johnson MP, Minister for Universities and Science

CC: Professor Les Ebdon, Director, Office for Fair Access